
Town of Canterbury

Board of Selectmen

September 23, 2013
Selectmen Present:
Bob Steenson  



Tyson Miller



Cheryl Gordon

The meeting was called to order at 6:10 PM.
Bob distributed a template for expenses for the Board to review.
Chief LaRoche, Jim Sawicki and Ben Bynum attended the meeting for the regularly scheduled monthly meeting with the Selectmen.

Chief LaRoche reported on the NASCAR race.  The Chief explained that everything went well.  A brief discussion was held on the number of calls the Police have responded to regarding livestock running about in the roadway.  The Chief asked the Board to draft a letter asking livestock owners to do more to prevent breakouts and to have the farmers keep their fences, etc. in repair.

Chief LaRoche updated the Selectmen on an on-going investigation involving stolen cash.

The Board thanked the Chief for attending.

Jim Sawicki reported that he is waiting for Pike to pave Intervale Road and that will finish up his paving projects.  A brief discussion was held on the fund balances of the Cemetery Trust Funds.  The Cemetery Trustees approved funds being removed from the Trust Funds to assist in the cost of paving the road into Maple Grove Cemetery.
A quote was received from Geoff Hubbell for repairs on the building at the Transfer Station.  Geoff will be amending the proposal to include repairing the office roof as well.  Jim reported that he has received a verbal quote from another contractor to replace the whole side of the roof for a cost of approximately $15,000.  Bob explained that the Board will wait to see what Geoff’s amended proposal is.  Geoff’s original quote seemed reasonable at $2,950 for materials/labor.

The job description was reviewed for the Recycling Center Manager.  Jim will further review with Adrienne.

Jim updated the Selectmen on the new truck; he is expecting delivery in approximately 3-weeks.

Ty asked Jim how the computerized road mapping project was coming along.  Jim reported that all the paved roads have been entered into the system.  This has been fairly easy to input the data that will assist with getting to road issues earlier.  The Selectmen approved to have Geoff Hubbell re-submit another proposal and to proceed with the work.

A discussion was held on the Highway Department changing to their hours to winter hours (October 15 – April 15).  The Board instructed Jim to select the closest pay period to those dates.
The Board thanked Jim for attending.

Ben wanted to further discuss the new copier for the Sam Lake House.  The Selectmen will review the IT lines and other budget lines to see if this would be possible to purchase in this budget year,

Ben reported that he filed the deeds for the 4 properties that were taken by the Town for back taxes.

Ben reported that he will be away October 7th through October 17th and that Cheryl will help Lisa when she can.

A brief discussion was held on status of the Sam Lake server project.  Bob will contact Roger on Friday to further discuss.

A discussion was held on the new phone system for the Sam Lake House.  Bob made a motion to proceed with rewiring per the revised proposal from Kent Communications.  Cheryl seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried.

Ben reported that he spoke with a tax payer that explained that he will be coming in to bring his taxes up to date, which is approximately $60,000.

The Board thanked Ben.

Mr. & Mrs. Nick Romano attended the meeting to see if they could purchase a Town owned parcel of land that abuts theirs on Blue Boar Lane.  Bob explained that the Town has been selling lots with the condition that lots are merged and there will be no further subdivision.  Mr. Romano explained that they wanted to purchase the lot to prevent anyone building.  Bob explained that the Selectmen recently sold a lot for $3,000 and would be happy the sell the lot they are interested in for the same, plus the cost of recording fees.
Mr. & Mrs. Romano agreed to purchase the parcel for $3,000.  The Board explained that Jan will draft up the new deed and lot merger form and she will contact the Romano’s when the deed is ready for filing.

The Romano’s thanked the Selectmen.

The Board reviewed the Accounts Payable.  Bob expressed concerns that the Police spent $1,500 on a transmission on one of the cruisers without a purchase order.  The Board signed the A/P manifest.

The Board will ask Roger to pull the Mainstay contract and review the invoices and breakdown of expenses, budget vs. contact.

The Board of Selectmen signed: 

2 P/R Manifest

2 Welfare Manifest

Interfund transfer
The Board reviewed a letter from a taxpayer asking the Selectmen to waive the interest being accumulated and to accept a payment schedule.  Bob made a motion to abate the interest and penalties on Tax Map 204 Lot 17, 1 Robin Shore Drive on the basis of hardship.  Cheryl seconded the motion.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried.  Cheryl also asked that we remind the taxpayer to renew her deferral.
The Board reviewed a notification of an HDC public hearing.  Tyson will represent the Selectmen at the hearing.  The Board has no significant objection to the demolition to the barn pending hearing the views of the Historic District Commission.
A discussion was held on Making Strides decorating the gazebo for 3 weeks. The Board has received negative comment on this in the past.  The Board voted unanimously to not allow this type of decoration as this is inconsistent with the polices that have been adapted to the Historic District.

The Board reviewed the minutes of the June 21, 2013 meeting.  Cheryl made a motion to approve the minutes as amended.  Tyson seconded.  Bob abstained as he was not present for the entire meeting.

The Board reviewed the minutes of the July 22, 2013 meeting.  Bob made a motion to approve the minutes as amended.  Cheryl seconded.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried

The Board reviewed the minutes of the August 5, 2013 meeting.  Bob made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Cheryl seconded.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried.

The Board reviewed the minutes of the August 19, 2013 meeting.  Bob made a motion to approve the minutes as amended.  Tyson seconded.  All in favor by roll call, motion carried

Bob made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:55PM.  Tyson seconded the motion.  
Respectfully submitted,
Jan Stout
Administrative Assistant 
